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NON-TECHNICAL SUMMARY 

An extension of the main pipeline for the South Coast Stabilization 
Project proposed by the City of Victoria will extend into the 
northern portions of a known prehistoric aboriginal site at 
Finlayson Point. 

Archaeological testing revealed that cultural deposits are absent 
from the northern half of the proposed pipeline extension. Cultural 
deposits that do exist at the southern end of the proposed line 
have been totally disturbed and taken out of their original context 
by historic non-aboriginal activities. 

The installation of the pipe line can proceed without any conflict 
with intact aboriginal cultural deposits. 

Monitoring of excavation for the proposed pipeline extension should 
be undertaken to record some subsurface features. Monitoring of the 
main proposed pipeline installation should be undertaken to 
document any potential subsurface cultural deposits. 

INTRODUCTION 

In July and August of 1995 the author undertook, on behalf of the 
) City of Victoria, an archaeological impact assessment of the City 

of Victoria Engineering and Parks departments proposal for an 
underground water drainage system in the area of Finlayson Point in 
Beacon Hill Park. All work was undertaken by the author on three 
days during the months of July and August 1995. This report 
presents the results of the archaeological investigation of a 
north-south pipeline extension into a known prehistoric aboriginal 
settlement. 

OBJECTIVES 

The purpose of this site inspection is to: 

1) Identify the presence and level of disturbance of 
aboriginal cu.Ltural material along the proposed southern 
extension of the pipe line. 

2) Where feasible during testing - to collect information on 
below ground cultural features, the types of subsistence, and 
other activities that took place on the site location. 

3) Make recommendations on site preservation and information 
collecting to be undertaken during the monitoring of the 
construction activities. 
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PROPOSED PROJECT 

The Southcoast Cliff Stabilization Project involves the 
installation of underground drainage pipes in an east-west line 
between Dallas Road and the sea cliffs. A feeder line is proposed 
to extend southward through the centre of the northern end of the 
Finlayson Point aboriginal site (see figure 1). 

The project involves digging a 1 meter wide trench five meters deep 
for laying the underground water drainage system. The excavation 
process will involve two stages. The first .30m of soil will be 
removed and stockpiled and then the other subsurface material will 
be removed. New porus material will fill in over the pipes and the 
surface deposits containing plant material will be replaced. 

No ancillary activities or facilities will impact the Finlayson 
Point locality. The project start date is about the 3rd week of 
September. 

PROJECT AREA 

The project area is at the north end of Finlayson Point on the 
Victoria waterfront to the east of Horseshoe Bay and south of 
Beacon Hill and Dallas road. The affected area ranges between 17.8m 
and 18.4m above sea level. The area is covered in manicured grass 
and is used extensively today as a walking area for the public. 

A shallow depression across the back of the peninsula is still 
visible where an aboriginal defensive trench once existed before 
being filled in (see Figure 2). This depression collects water 
which drains off to the west side of the site. In the past this 
channel has been responsible for increasing erosion of cultural 
deposits along the west side of the site. In the 19th century the 
bush area to the north of the peninsula was a low marsh area which 
has now partially filled in and grown over forming a bush area 
adjacent to the open grass areas. It forms a water collection basin 
only during extensive periods of rain. 

The Finlayson Point Site (inventory number DcRu 23) is an 
archaeological shell midden or refuse deposit containing the 
remains of aboriginal activities in, at least, the period between 
about 300 and 1000 years ago. The details of this are covered in my 
Report to the Archaeology Branch, Permit 1992-109. 

As noted in that report, the central area of the northern portions 
of the site between the sitting shelter and the area of the now 
filled in aboriginal trench were heavily disturbed by the 
installation, use, and removal of three gun batteries between 1878 
and 1892. 

Large holes resulting from the removal 
remained in this area until after 1900. 

of the gun batteries 
It is likely that the 
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Fi gure 2. 
Cross-section of aboriginal trench feature filled with mixed 
cultural and non-cultural matrix. Photo taken by Grant Keddie on 
January 17, 1991 when extensive erosion exposed the western end of 
the trench. In 1878 the trench was 5m wide and 2.2m deep. 
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cultural deposits (most visible in the form of shells and fire 
altered rocks) were shoved from parts of the site to fill these 
holes, and that the mounds build up at the side of the (at least 
2.2m deep) aboriginal trench were pushed inside the trench to fill 
it up. 

Trowel test holes dug near the northern end of the present north
south walkway extension in 1992 showed no cultural deposits or vary 
sparse disturbed deposits. Test Pit four of that year was located 
about 12m west of the new proposed pipeline. This test pit showed 
evidence of historic disturbance of the top 30cm of the 50cm deep 
cultural deposits (see permit No. 1992-109 figure 12). 

SITE INSPECTION 

On May 18, 1995 I viewed the site location with three City of 
Victoria officials - Bruce Kerr, Assistant Manager, Engineering 
Services, Design and Investigation Section, Engineering department; 
David Myles, Engineering Assistant; and Joseph Daly, Manager, Park 
Design and Development, Parks and Recreation Department. 

On July 12 I established a base line along the route of the 
pipeline. A datum point was established at the centre of the north 
edge of the cement base of the historic marker stone located just 
north of the wooden sitting shelter. A base line was established 
from this point extending 41m north to the asphalt sidewalk . 

An attempt was made to test the ground deposits with the use of a 
standard hand soil sampler. The ground proved too hard for this and 
all subsequent testing was undertaken using a trowel to dig the 
deposits and a shovel to remove the surface grass sod. 

Test pits .2m by .2m were excavated to the south of the sidewalk 
every 2 meters from 39m north of the datum to 23m N. At 22m north 
of the datum the test pit size was expanded to .4m by .4m. All 
material was screened using a 20mm diameter mesh screen. 

At 39m north of the datum the top .30m of ground deposits consisted 
of a black pebbly topsoil. Below this was a light silty clay with 
pebbles up to 3cm. This test pit is outside, or north of, the 
defensive trench depression. No cultural material was found. 

Test pit 37m N. contained black silty humus that graded into black 
silty sand with pebbles up to 5cm which became lighter after .40cm. 
This test location is approximately in the area of the northern rim 
of the now filled defensive trench. No cultural material was found. 

Test pit 35m N. was similar to 37m N. with pebbly silty sand. This 
test pit is inside the old trench area. It is located 26.75m east 
of the metal fence post main datum used in the 1992 excavations. A 
single weathered fragment of clam shell was found at .31m. 

5 



Test pit 33m N. contained black to brown mottled soil with sparse 
disturbed cultural material. This included a weathered shell 
fragment at .36m; a fire-altered rock fragment at .46m; a fragment 
of native little neck clam at .48m and a .Olm lump of marine clay 
with shell fragments in it at .49m. No further cultural material 
was found up to .75m. 

Test pit 3lm N. contained brown sandy-silty soil with only one tiny 
fragment of burnt shell at .25m. 

Test pit 29m N. had an upper .24m layer of black silty soil with 
numerous angular and round pebbles and three .09m rocks just under 
the sod. At .20m this l ayer contained three shell fragments and 
three fire altered r ock fragments. Below this was light coloured 
silty clay with no cultural material. 

Test Pit 27m N. had a .25m black silty layer with many rocks up to 
. llm in diameter . Only one rock was fire altered. Lighter sandy
silty clay lay below this layer. 

Test pit 25m N. has .22m of black humus which grades into sandy 
humus and contained two oyster shell fragments. Below this was a 
light silty sand with numerous pebbles ranging from under .Olm to 
.03m in diameter . 

Test pit 23m N. contained the first substantial disturbed midden 
deposits extending to a depth of .Gorn. Small oyster shell fragments 
were found at .12m, shell fragments at . 30m and two fire-altered 
rock fragments and a horse clam fragment at . 40m. Black soil 
continued up to . 60cm below the surface. This test pit is 12.2m 
east of the junction of the old and new (1992) sidewalks close to 
where test pit # 3 was excavated in 1992, or about 19m from the 
present western edge of the cultural deposits at the cliff edge. 

Because of the sudden change in the depth of disturbed midden a 
. 40m by .40m test pit was excavated at 22m N. Fire-altered rock up 
to . 07m was found at .lorn and fragments of oyster and butter and 
native little neck clams between .15m and .20m below the surface. 
A weathered deer long bone splinter was located at .22m with .02m 
to .03m beach pebbles. The midden was obviously disturbed up until 
.28m. Below this the dark brown silty midden was not as compact and 
contained chunks of charcoal, more shell and scattered fire cracked 
rock, numerous tiny sea urchin parts and small fish and mammal 
bones. Many natural pebbles between .Olm and .05m in diameter were 
found. This material extended to a depth of .85m under which was a 
natural light sandy silt. It was difficult to tell for certain if 
the lower midden was altered by historic disturbance until a modern 
domestic peach pit was found at the very base of the cultural 
deposits. See appendix 1 for a summary of the recovered faunal 
remains. 

This 22m N. test pit is in the area where the "Earthen Barbette 
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Battery" gun placements were located in the late 19th century. This 
supposition i s based on measurements between the aboriginal trench 
(which was utilised in the historic defensive structure) and the 
gun placements as drawn on the 1878 plan of the Finlayson Point 
Battery. The area east-west across the gun installation area where 
major land alterations were made, included an area about 44m wide. 
The area impacted included the area that was only about 9m from 
what was then, at least part, of the wester n edge of the site or 
the "Slope to sea level" as noted on the 1878 plan. 

16m test pit. This pit contained .60m of disturbed mixed midden of 
black/brown silty sand with scattered shell and fire altered rocks. 
It contained many rounded and angular natural pebbles from .Olm to 
.09m in diameter. A square headed iron spike (11.7cm long with 
distal end missing and weighing 39g) was found at .17m below the 
surface. This may have been a spike used in the construction of the 
gun emplacements. 

14m test pit. Deposits similar to the 16m test were found to a 
depth of .43m. Non-cultural material below this is a light coloured 
gravelly sand. A square headed iron spike (10.2cm long with distal 
end missing and weighing 75. 4g) was found at . 30m below the 
surface. 

Test pits at lOm, 8m and 6m all contained disturbed black silty, 
sandy humic midden with sparse shell fragments. Light brown sandy 
soil underlay the cultural deposits in each pit respectively at 
.16m, .17m and .23m. These shallow deposits may reflect the 
approximate depth of cultural deposits in this general area of the 
site or an area where deeper surface depos i ts have been removed . 

RESOURCE IMPACT AND EVALUATION 

The pipeline development will not affect any intact cultural 
deposits at the Finlayson Point archaeological site. There are 
either no cultural deposits or completely disturbed cultural 
deposits along the proposed pipeline extension. Disturbed 
aboriginal cultural deposits exit to a point 6m north of the 
historic marker near the sitting shelter. 

The proposed excavation trench will go through the now flattened 
and filled in aboriginal trench feature of the site. Some 
information about the nature of this feature (shape, contents, 
depth) may be obtained during the pipeline excavation process. 

Although there are no known archaeological sites recorded on the 
main part of the 1995 pipeline proposal there is a possibility that 
evidence of early aboriginal activities could exit there. This 
evidence may be due to: (1) the proximity to the Finlayson Point 
site or (2) may be related to older sites that existed on this 
ancient beach strand formed during the retreat of the glaciers when 
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the sea was higher in relation to the land. The terrace in this 
area has both water and wind deposited soils up to a meter deep 
that overlay older beach deposits. Besides the finding of more 
recent cultural materials near the surface, thin layers of early 
evidence of human activities could potentially be found up to about 
a meter below the present surface . 

IMPACT MANAGEMENT RECOMMENDATIONS 

1) It is important to avoid any potential disturbance of intact 
subsurface aboriginal cultural deposits along the western edge of 
the site near the impact area. All excavation hauling equipment 
should be kept on the east side of the proposed pipeline trench to 
reduce the possibility of any impact with these deposits. 

2) The excavation through the site should be observed for any 
unf orseen features and especially to document the subsurface nature 
of the trench embankment feature. The latter would involve a brief 
observation, photographing and if possible, measuring of the base 
of the feature. 

3) The Excavation of the proposed main 1995 pipeline trench should 
be monitored for any potential deep subsurface cultural deposits. 
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APPENDIX 1 

FAUNAL MATERIAL 

Shell specimens were collected, identified and weighed from test 
pits at 22m, 16m and 14m. Minimum numbers, based on umbo counts, 
are shown in brackets. Size range is shown in square brackets where 
it could be determined. Mammal and bird remains are listed from the 
22 m test pit. 

22m test: Bay mussel (Mytilus edulis) (3) 2.lg [minute fragments 
too small to collect were also observed to be common]; horse clam 
(Schizotherus nuttalli) (3) 5.0g; butter clams (Saxidomus 
giganteus) (19) 198.lg [size range .008m -.023m]; uncertain horse 
or butter clams (1) 98g; unidentified clams 27.14g; Native little 
neck (Protothaca staminea) (16) 232.2 grams [.025m - .035m]; Cockle 
clam (Clinocardium nuttalli) (1) 7.2g; Bent-nose (Macoma nasuta) 
and/or Sand clam (Macoma secta) (6) 19.5 grams; Native oyster 
(Ostrea lurida) (23) 185.6 grams [ .0012m - .0022m]; Dog whelk 
(Thais lamellosus) (5) 14.6g; Chiton (22 sections) 15.7g; Barnacle 
(4) 12.7g; tiny univalve snails (5) .63g [too small to eat]; sea 
urchi n (Strongyl ocentrotus spp . ) minute fragments common . 

22m N. test mammal bones: 2 phalanges (racoon-Procyon lotor); 1 
small mammal metatarsal; 1 small mammal femur of Vole (Microtus) or 
mouse (Peromyscus); 5 small mammal rib fragments; 1 large mammal 
(deer?) long bone fragment; 8 small unidentifiable fragments. 

22m N. test fish bones: 38 herring vertebrae; 5 salmon vertebrae; 
4 medium size fish vertebrae; 8 unidentified fish bone fragments; 
17 spine fragments and 14 skull parts . 

16m test: Shellfish: Native little neck (1) 14.2g; cockle (1) 3.6g; 
butter/horse clam (1) 42.9g; unknown clam (1) 4.8g; oyster (3) 
9.6g; whelk (1) 3g ; 

14m test: shellfish: native little neck (1) 12.8g; horse clam (1) 
10.2g; cockle clam (2j 25.9g; butter clam (6) 26.32g; horse or 
butter clams (1) 17.5g. 
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